Right to information


THE views voiced at a seminar in Lahore weren’t exactly groundbreaking news. Be that as it may, the importance of responsible reporting, verification prior to broadcast or publication and a self-prescribed code of ethics for the media are matters that ought to be revisited from time to time. Ethical and accurate reporting of events is not only in the public interest but also serves the media itself. If crossed, the fine line between gripping and sensational presentation can generate a level of public anxiety and even panic that may not be warranted. Horrific, gory images can moreover traumatise viewers and readers or, conversely, desensitise people and help cultivate a mindset that sees violence as the norm. Such tactics may pull in viewers or temporarily boost sales but can, over time, also harm the media itself. They give the state an excuse for censorship. Seizing on, say, gory images as a pretext, governments of the day can introduce curbs that are aimed entirely at protecting the interests of the rulers. This can happen under military regimes as well as ostensibly democratic dispensations. Clearly, a self-imposed code of conduct is a far healthier option than state diktat.

Accurate reporting is another matter altogether. In a real-time medium such as television, mistakes can be made in the heat of the moment — a gas cylinder explosion, for instance, may initially be described quite erroneously as a bomb blast. But this happens elsewhere as well, though the western media does lay greater emphasis on the unconfirmed aspect of initial reports. The major problem, however, is access to information. How can journalists verify all the facts at the official level when confronted with stonewalling at every turn? More than five years after its promulgation, the Freedom of Information Ordinance 2002 exists only in name and to this day it is next to impossible to quickly and conveniently access documents that should by rights be in the public domain. At the same time, so many types of documents are off-limits under FIO 2002 that anything even remotely ‘sensitive’ — we aren’t talking of defence-related documents here — cannot be accessed by citizens. If a request is turned down, the process of appeal is so long-winded that the requester may as well give up then and there.

The point is this: a free media and the right to information go hand in hand, and factually accurate reporting and analysis are critically dependent on freedom of information. The draconian curbs placed on the media post-Nov 3 have been lifted by the new government and this is a welcome move — though exception could be taken to the information minister describing the restoration of a basic right as a ‘gift’ from the government. Those at the helm have also promised to ensure public access to official records so as to introduce transparency in governance. Anything will be an improvement over the previous regime but the new administration would do well to go the extra mile in this key area.

